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NATIONAL TRUST – SRI LANKA 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING – 30TH MARCH 2021 

 

 

1. President’s Email 

 

2. Presentation of Secretary General’s Report for the year 2020 

 

3. Presentation of the Audited Financial Statements for the year 2020 

 

4. Presidents Report 

 

5. Announcement of Office Bearers for the year 2021/2022 

                                 
President            - Mr. N.G.Wickremeratne 
Honorary President               - Prof. Nimal De Silva 
Honorary President     - Dr. K. Kanag-Isvaran Pc  
Co-President                   - Mr. U.L. Kadurugamuwa 
Vice President      - Archt. Ismeth Raheem 
Secretary General             - Archt. Dr. Nilan Cooray 
Assistant Secretary General  - Archt. Jayatissa Herath 
 
Trustees 
 
Archt. Ashley De Vos 
Ms. Rohini Nanayakkara 
Archt. Pali Wijeratne 
Dr. Sirinimal Lakdusinghe 
Dr. D.P. Chandrasekera 
Mr. H.D.S. Hettipathirana 
Dr. Sarala Fernando 
Dr. Kavan Ratnatunge 
Ms. Ayomi Aluwihare 
Mr. Nissanka Weerasekera 
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30th March 2021 
  
  
Dear Members of the NT-SL 
  
  
Re- Annual General Meeting of the National Trust –Sri Lanka 2021 
  
You are aware that it has been our custom and practice to hold the AGM of the National Trust 
to coincide with the Lecture on the last Thursday of March each year.  
  
This year too on account of the continuing pandemic, the Trustees are compelled to accomplish 
the formal functions of the AGM by circulation of the following documents which are ordinarily 
read out at the AGM, namely: 
  
  
The Presidents Report 
The Secretary General Report 
Audited Accounts for the Year 2020 
Office Bearers for 2021 
  
These documents are being circulated to you by email only and any observations you may have 
should be addressed to the Trust Office. 
  
Stay safe and healthy. 
  
  
K.Kanag-Isvaran 
President 
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THE NATIONAL TRUST – SRI LANKA  

PRESIDENT’S REPORT  

FOR THE YEAR 2020-2021  

30th March 2021 

 

By  

Dr. KANAGANAYAGAM KANAG -ISVARAN President’s Counsel 

 

 

Honourable Trustees of the National Trust – Sri Lanka, Dear Members of the Trust and Friends. 

I am greatly honoured to present this Report to this august assembly on the occasion of the 

National Trust of Sri Lanka having completed sixteen years of volunteer work in furtherance of 

its objectives of studying, preserving, documenting and the dissemination of knowledge of 

both the tangible and intangible heritage of Sri Lanka.  

 

This Report is being presented in unprecedented times. The year under review was assailed 

by the cataclysmic event of the Covid Pandemic with its local and international ramifications. 

What came to be called the “new normal” disrupted our activities very adversely, compelling 

us to abandon our social and personal gatherings at Lectures, the Quarterly tours, regular 

Trustees’ meetings and informal gatherings, bring in its wake the attendant communication 

lapses and relationship barriers, personal and otherwise.  

 

This compels me to reminisce on the years gone by in the affairs of the Trust at a time which 

one might now call the “old normal”!  

 

The Trust founded on the 27th of May 2005, by a Notarial Deed of Trust had as its founders, 

Dr. Roland Silva, Prof. Senake Bandaranayake, Pali Wijeratne, Prof. Nimal Silva, Ashley De Vos, 

Jagath Weerasinghe, Ms. Nirmla De Mel, Ms. Rohini Nanayakkara, Udaya Kadurugamuwa, 

Justice Pathmanathn Ramanathan and Faiz Mustapha.  

 

I was invited to be a Trustee on the 3rd of August 2007. There were only few members to begin 

with, but a membership drive saw the numbers grow to about 110 in the year 2009. 

Consequently, the First Annual General Meeting of the Members was summoned for the 26th 

of March 2009 at the Barefoot Gallery, Colombo 03.  
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Dr. Roland Silva, in his Presidential Address had this to say on that occasion,  

 

“Dear Colleagues of the National Trust- Sri Lanka. The period mid-2005 to end 2007 can be 

considered as the formative period of the National TrustSri Lanka. Mr. U.L Kadurugamuwa, 

was seen happily waving the Incorporation order of the National Trust-Sri Lanka in December 

2007 at the Annual dinner of the Trust. This was, indeed, the end of the suspense period and 

2008 was consequently a most active year of the Trust.”  

 

From the year 2008 the Trust under the guidance of Dr. Roland Silva has grown from strength 

to strength by leaps and bounds, both under his Presidency and of his successor Prof. Nimal 

Silva. I was honoured to have been invited to the Presidency of the National Trust in the year 

2018. My three-year term ends with this Meeting.  

 

During its early formative years several Committees of Trustees were established, namely, 

Heritage Tours Committee, Monthly Lectures Committee, Publications Committee, Finance 

Committee, Membership Committee, Publicity Committee and the Scientific Committee. 

Individual Trustees were nominated as Chairpersons of those Committees. Most of which still 

carry on its functions subject to restrictions due to the pandemic and social distancing.  

 

With the expansion of the affairs and activities of the Trust, in the year 2010, the Trustees 

adopted a Circular Resolution, dated 26th May 2010 to “entrust the management functions of 

the Trust to a body of persons”- the Committee being called the Management Committee 

(M.C.).  

 

The rationale for the formation of the M.C. was predicated on the basis, inter alia, that 

“Currently the Trust is in need of money to carry out the work planned for the immediate 

future such as publishing the books on the chosen subjects and to implement the projects 

identified by some of the scientific committees. Furthermore the retention and growth of the 

membership of the Trust is dependent on the efficient functioning of the office of the 

Trust…The office must also attend to all of the follow up work needed to be done by the Trust 

[including] …selling the publications of the Trust, collecting and banking payments made to 

the Trust...The costs of operating such an office run by an employee of the Trust and the costs 

of implementing the planned work of the Trust must be entrusted to persons who have the 

necessary experience in doing so, such as experienced businessmen.”  

 

In this background Mr. N.G. Wickremaratne, former Chairman of Hayleys Ltd and Mr. S.C. 

Samarasinghe, Chairman of Biomed International were invited and volunteered to serve the 

Trust as requested and were made Trustees. Mr. Samarasinghe retired from the Trust some 
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years later. Mr. Wickremaratne continued as Trustee and is currently the Senior Vice President 

of the Trust.  

 

The Management Committee has functioned since 2010 and has been involved in the 

management of the affairs of the Trust as mandated, as also in the conduct of the monthly 

lectures and the publication of the Prestigious Volume Series authored by men of renown on 

diverse areas of importance related to our heritage over the years.  

 

The Trust Office which was in charge of its Manager, Ms. Virginia Fernando, during the last five 

years, under the supervision of the Management Committee has rendered yeomen service 

during the pandemic beginning from March of 2020 to date, in ways too numerous to be 

recorded in this presentation. However, it is my duty to record the Trust’s appreciation of Ms. 

Fernando’s contribution to the Trust in the last five years till her retirement at the end of 

February 2021. Her commitment and dedication to the tasks assigned to her were executed 

without demur and with great care and enthusiasm even under the constraints of the 

pandemic. We surely will miss her. She has been succeeded by Ms. Felicia McShane in February 

2021. Ms. McShane has settled in quite well and carries on the good work for the Trust with 

understanding and sensitivity.  

 

The affairs of the Trust, no doubt have been severely impacted by the pandemic and 

consequently we were not able to have our regular monthly lecture meetings, Trustees’ 

meetings or the meetings of the Committees as before during normal times. It took a while 

before we could arrange to have such meetings on a virtual basis on one of the new platforms 

for such meetings. We managed to do this, due to the good offices of Mr. Wickremaratne and 

Ms. Ayomi Aluvihare, members of the Management Committee. We thank them for it. The 

webinar series of lectures commenced in June 2020 and continued till November 2020. From 

October 2020 we had the assistance of the Advocata Institute in the conduct of the Webinar. 

In 2021 we could not hold the lecture for the month of February, due to unavoidable 

circumstances. I give below the Lectures had during the period January 2020 to March 2021.  

 

The Monthly Lectures of the Trust During the period under review we were honoured to have 

had lectures delivered by the following during our monthly lecture series to the membership 

and to the public as well.  

 

Every lecture was well attended. The Lectures are popular as evidenced by the active 

participation of the audience at question time and remains a major event of the Trust.  

 

2020 Lectures  
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January 2020  – Dr. Gamini Goonetilleke “Healing Knife”  

 

February 2020 – Dr. Sumith Pilapitiya “Signals, Gestures and Behaviour of Elephants”  

 

Webinar Lectures – 2020 - 2021  

 

June 2020 – Prof. K.N.O. Dharmadasa “Professor Ediriweera Sarachchandra and the  

Enrichment of Sinhala Culture”  

 

July 2020 – Architect C. Anjalendran “The Traditional Architecture of Sri Lanka”  

 

August 2020 – Prof. Devaka Weerakoon – “Wetlands, the First Line of Defence against Climate 

Change”  

 

September 2020 – Dr. Palitha Kohona “Asia Re-Emerges as the Dominant Economic Power in 

the World: Opportunity Beckons Sri Lanka” 

 

October 2020 – Professor Gamini Keerawella “Colonial Knowledge Formation under British 

Rule and Modern Sri Lankan Historiography”  

 

November 2020 – Deshamanya Vidya Jyothi Ashley De Vos “The Great Library Tradition as a 

Repository of Knowledge”  

 

January 2021- Lt. Commander Somasiri Devendra “Sailing Ships of Serendib: In Search of Lost 

Nautical Cultures”  

 

February 2021 – no Lecture.  

 

March 2021- Prof. Asoka Bandarage “Paradigm Shift: An Overview of Global and Local Eco-

social Challenges”  

 

 

Publications Prestigious Volume Series  

 

January 2021 – “George Keyt – A Portrait of the Artist” – Prof. Albert Dharamasiri  
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March 2021 – “Sri Lanka Island of Islands” – Edited by Mr. Somasiri Devendra, Stefan D’Silva, 

Dr. Sarala Fernando.  

 

Historic Tours to Heritage Sites 

 

The Quarterly tours organized to visit places of Historical, Cultural or Natural interest could 

not be undertaken because of the pandemic.  

 

Conclusion  

 

I wish to place on record our sincere thanks to our principal sponsor Hatton National Bank PLC 

for their continued support to the Trust. Thanks, are also due to the other sponsors who 

helped with their generous contribution towards the publication our Prestigious Volume 

Series of books. We are also grateful to the Director, PGIAR for continuing to provide free 

accommodation at their premises at Bauddhaloka, Mawatha for the National Trust office to 

function. We also thank the Advocata Institute for their unstinting help with the virtual 

lectures of the Trust.  

 

Finally, I wish to thank all the Trustees of the Sri Lanka National Trust and our Manager, Ms. 

Virginia Fernando for supporting me in the performance of my duties as the President of the 

Trust these last three years.  

 

Thank you 
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THE NATIONAL TRUST – SRI LANKA 

SECRETARY GENERAL’S REPORT FOR THE YEAR 2021 

 

Mr. President,  

Trustees, 

Members of the Sri Lanka National Trust. 

 

It is my pleasure to report the achievements and progress on number of activities and programs 

of Sri Lanka National Trust for the year 2020.  

Despite the impact of unprecedented Covid-19 Pandemic which rocked the entire globe, and the 

Country was under lock down for almost 2 months with subsequent health guidelines issued by 

the health authorities with regard to social distancing, restriction of movements, social gathering 

etc., I am happy to record that the National Trust has taken all possible alternative course of 

action to implement the activities and programs, as well as attending to the regular activities of 

the secretariat.  

I am pleased to record that at present we have a strong body of Annual members of 569* 

including 268 Life Members (*figures include 512 members who are yet to renew their 

subscriptions), the majority of whom are senior academics and professionals in the fields of 

natural and cultural heritage.  

It is with profound sadness that I record the unbearable loss of Dr. Roland Silva on 1st January 

2020, the founder President of the National Trust and the live wire who kept all the trustees 

working with much needed team spirit. Despite his age, he was a source of inspiration to all 

engage with the National Trust.  

With regard to the programs and activities undertaken, the year 2020 was marked by the 

continuation of its efforts in order to achieve the objectives of the Trust. We saw the successful 

implementation of a variety of heritage related programs and activities which benefited its 

members and the general public. The monthly lecture series, despite conducting virtually, 

remained the most popular program, providing the membership and the general public to involve 

virtually, in the academic and professional discourses related to a wide range of themes related 

to natural and cultural heritage, to virtually interact with eminent professionals and academics 

who made presentations during the monthly lectures.  
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Regular monthly progress review meetings by the Trustees, meetings of the Management 

Committee and Scientific Committees, publication of books on heritage related subjects, assisting 

writers and authors on subjects related to natural and cultural heritage, and maintaining a 

website to share experience and knowledge with the public in Sri Lanka and abroad, were some 

of the noteworthy programs and activities continued during the period under review.  

The monthly lecture program implemented by the National Trust could be highlighted as its major 

activity undertaken during the pandemic-hit 2020, as well. The monthly lecture program, 

conducted virtually, brought the membership together and kept the National Trust alive 

throughout the year. Despite the pandemic, the Trust could conduct 8 monthly lecture 

presentations (out of which 6 as virtual lectures) during the year under review and the topics of 

these presentations covered a wide variety of heritage related subjects, all of them of high 

educational and academic value. As an activity, the lecture program brought much publicity to 

the National Trust and became a source of encouragement to both, for the membership drive 

and its fund-raising efforts. It also attracted a considerable number of members of the younger 

generation to become aware of the country’s heritage and encouraged the young to become 

members of the National Trust. From the list of lectures and their presenters, one could notice 

that the lectures were presented by a group of highly specialized and respected scholars and 

professionals in their respective fields. In 2020, almost all the lecture presentations were well 

attended. On behalf of the Trustees and the general membership I wish to extend our sincere 

gratitude to the presenters and the speakers for their valued input in an honorary capacity.  

The other popular program of the National Trust, conducted as quarterly tours to visit selected 

cultural and or natural sites in the Island, unfortunately could not be implemented due to 

restrictions imposed by the health authorities. We hope that the pandemic situation will be over 

soon and we could resume the program of quarterly tours in near future.  

The program to publish books covering a wide range of subjects related to heritage were also 

continued during the year under review.  

In 2020, following two major volumes have been published: 

 • George Keyt - A Portrait of the Artists by Prof. Albert Dharmasiri  

• Sri Lanka: Island of Islands by Several authors and edited by Somasiri Devendra, Stefan D’ Silva, 

and Sarala Fernando  

The publication program of the National Trust has continued to be the principle means of fund 

raising during the year under review as well. On behalf of the Trustees and the general 

membership, I take this opportunity to extend the gratitude to the respective authors, copy 

editors and the layout artists for producing these publications to international standard. The 
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National Trust also wishes to extend its gratitude to the sponsors who contributed funds to meet 

the cost of printing, thus extending their generosity to promote Sri Lanka’s heritage nationally 

and globally. A special word of appreciation is due to some of the trustees who took the initiative 

of finding sponsors to make this publication program a reality.  

The National Trust continued its practice and the tradition of conducting regular Meetings of the 

Trustees to work out the policies, plans and strategies for implementation of its various programs 

and activities and to review their progress, but mostly as virtual meetings. Eight Trustees 

Meetings were held during the year under review.  

The Management Committee, one of the main driving forces behind the success of affairs of the 

Trust conducted 10 meetings (out of which 7 of them as on-line meetings) during the year under 

review by playing a key role in the running of the affairs of the Trust and by working out every 

minute detail of the programs and activities covering all aspects with particular emphasis on fund 

raising, effective management of finances, the membership drive and the policy frame work in 

relation to day to day operations. On behalf of the Trustees, let me take this opportunity to 

extend our gratitude, to the members of the Management Committee for working with much 

dedication throughout the year along with the representatives of the HNB Sustainability 

Foundation.  

Scientific Committees which are comprised of professionals and outstanding persons in the 

relevant areas of heritage studies conducted their meetings and discussions covering various 

academic and research aspects of Sri Lanka’s heritage. They extended support to the main body 

to implement activities belonging to the respective specialized areas of heritage. Their 

professional input has been of much importance to the activities of the Trust. The Scientific Sub-

Committees which assisted the Trust to achieve results in the respective specialized heritage 

subjects includes Monuments and Sites, Moveable Artifacts, Natural Heritage, Intangible 

Heritage, Paintings, Sculpture and Visual Arts, Architectural Conservation, Cultural Routes and 

Industrial Heritage. The programs implemented by them were of immense importance to the 

Trust and relevance to the Sri Lanka’s heritage sector at large. During the year, some of the sub-

committees helped to supplement the publication program of the Trust. Prof. Nimal De Silva, the 

Past President acted as the Chairperson of the Scientific Committees while Mr. Prasad Fonseka 

volunteered the service as the Secretary to the Scientific Committees in coordinating the 

meetings in an efficient manner. We are hopeful that some of these works will be published under 

National Trust in the current year.  

The National Trust is grateful to the Postgraduate Institute of Archaeology for their continued 

corporation and support in allowing the National Trust to run the office at their premises at 407, 

Bauddhaloka Mawatha, Colombo 7. 
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Financially, the National Trust was successful in fund raising during the year 2020 despite Covid 

19 pandemic, by generating a sum of Rs. 4,358,913.89 as income by the end of 2020 which 

provided sufficient funds to implement its activities and programs. Total expenditure for the year 

under review has been Rs. 1,806,109.47 thus leaving a net surplus after Tax of Rs. 1,938,192.42 

income over expenditure. Please refer to the Audited Statement of Accounts already made 

available to you for details. The sources of funding of the National Trust have been membership 

fees, sale of publications, interest from fixed and savings deposits, and contributions from local 

and international donors, sponsors, and well-wishers.  

The Hatton National Bank continued to contribute generously to meet the expenditure of the 

Trust during 2020 as well, and pledged their support for the year 2021. We wish to extend our 

gratitude to the Directorate of Hatton National Bank for their generous grant. I take this 

opportunity to thank the Trustees who assisted our fund-raising efforts, particularly Mr. N. G. 

Wickremeratne, who is also a member of the Management Committee for guiding the main body 

in more effective management and control of its income and expenditure. Also, very special 

thanks are due to M/s Ernst and Young for auditing of accounts in an honorary capacity from its 

inception.  

The National Trust continued to associate with other public and private sector stakeholders in 

2020 as well, in order to achieve its goals. ICOMOS Sri Lanka, the Department of Archaeology, 

Central Cultural Fund, and Department of National Museums are such institutions among them.  

As was done in the previous years, I wish to record once again that the achievements of the 

National Trust, as stated above, despite the Covid 19 pandemic, have been mainly due to the 

team spirit and strong commitment and dedication of the Trustees, the members of the 

Management Committee, the Members of the Scientific and other Committees, the general 

membership and the well-wishers and the sponsors. The commitment and the enthusiasm 

exhibited by the volunteers is also to be greatly appreciated. Let us take this opportunity to thank 

them all.  

With the hope of recording another successful year in 2021, let me conclude my report for the 

year 2020.  

Archt. Nilan Cooray, Ph.D. 
Secretary General. 
25.03.2021 
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 THE NATIONAL TRUST – SRI LANKA 

LIST OF OFFICE BEARERS / TRUSTEES – YEAR 2020/2021 

 

 

PRESIDENT             - MR. N.G.WICKREMERATNE 

HONORARY PRESIDENT               - PROF. NIMAL DE SILVA 

HONORARY PRESIDENT     - DR. K. KANAG-ISVARAN PC  

CO-PRESIDENT                   - MR. U.L. KADURUGAMUWA 

VICE PRESIDENT      - ARCHT. ISMETH RAHEEM 

SECRETARY GENERAL             - ARCHT. DR. NILAN COORAY 

ASSISTANT SECRETARY GENERAL  - ARCHT. JAYATISSA HERATH 

 

TRUSTEES 

 

ARCHT. ASHLEY DE VOS 

MS. ROHINI NANAYAKKARA 

ARCHT. PALI WIJERATNE 

DR. SIRINIMAL LAKDUSINGHE 

DR. D.P. CHANDRASEKERA 

MR. H.D.S. HETTIPATHIRANA 

DR. SARALA FERNANDO 

DR. KAVAN RATNATUNGE 

MS. AYOMI ALUWIHARE 

MR. NISSANKA WEERASEKERA 

 

Dr. Nilan Cooray 
Secretary General 

  30th March 2021 

 
 


